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September 29, 2025 
 
 
Re: Proposal to abolish the Department of Statistics 
 
 
Dear Leaders of the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, 
 
I am profoundly disturbed to hear of your proposal to abolish the standalone Department of Statistics and 
all its associated degree programs (BS, MS, and PhD) and to terminate all its tenured and tenure-track 
faculty.   
 
Statistics is the engine behind advances in agriculture, science, medicine, engineering, and technology. 
Indeed, statistics is a core area that is crucial for success and accurate results in all areas of research, 
including data science, artificial intelligence, economics, crop science, genetics, genomics, education, and 
more.  Furthermore, as reflected in your recent creation of a Bachelor of Science in Statistics and Data 
Analytics program, statistics faculty are playing an increasing role in offering classes, mentoring, and 
training workshops in the exciting new area of Data Science.   
 
As you can see from Table 1 below, in recent years there has a marked increase in the number of students 
pursuing statistics degrees.  Similarly, in recent years, as shown in Table 2 below, there has been an 
explosion of interest in Data Science and Data Analytics. As such, it makes no sense for the University of 
Nebraska-Lincoln to deliberately decide to no longer meet this strong demand for education in this 
important and vital area.   
 
I think it is flawed reasoning to expect that the needs for excellence in statistics at UNL can be instead 
obtained through “a distributed model that leverages expertise embedded across IANR, UNL and the NU 
system” for the following reasons: (1) To achieve excellence in statistics, you need to be able to attract 
and retain the most talented statisticians – most are much less likely to be recruitable to UNL if they don’t 
have a Department of Statistics to call their academic home; (2) Statisticians working in other 
Departments are often overloaded with responsibilities to their own Department – for example, 
statisticians in our School of Medicine or in our Cancer Center have very little time for teaching and 
mentoring, as their primary responsibility is grant-related and project-related research; (3) Such a model 
would make it much more difficult to efficiently coordinate service teaching of statistics throughout the 
whole university system; (4) Such a distributed model would lead to intellectual isolation of your 
statisticians. 
 
Eliminating Statistics would discredit UNL's national reputation, weaken countless collaborations, and 
undercut the discipline itself.  It would extinguish a vital hub for research and teaching in statistics and 
inflict irreparable harm on UNL's standing as a comprehensive, research-intensive university. 
 
I strongly urge you to retain your Department of Statistics instead of eliminating it.   
 



 
 
 
 
  
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Daniel E. Weeks, Ph.D. 
Professor of Human Genetics  
Professor of Biostatistics and Health Data Sciences  
 
 
Table 1: 

 
^Table from: https://www.amstat.org/docs/default-source/amstat-documents/statsdegrees1987-2023.pdf  
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
  
Table 2: 

 
^Table from https://www.amstat.org/docs/default-source/amstat-
documents/datascienceanalyticsms_2024.pdf  
 
 


